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SUBMISSION FROM HIGHLANDS AND ISLANDS ENTERPRISE 
 
1. Highlands and Islands Enterprise (HIE) is the economic and community 
development agency for an area covering over half of Scotland’s land mass – 
including almost 100 inhabited islands.  The region stretches from Shetland in 
the north to the southern tip of Argyll, a distance equivalent to that from 
Edinburgh to Brussels.  In line with the Government Economic Strategy 
(GES), HIE’s purpose is to generate sustainable economic growth in every 
part of the area. 
 
Progress and challenges 
 
2. Since the mid-1960s the economic fortunes of the Highlands and Islands 
have turned round remarkably, following a century or more of decline.  Many 
factors contributed to the recovery process, including the work of HIE and its 
predecessor, the Highlands and Islands Development Board (HIDB), 
government support for rural areas generally, the economic boost provided by 
the exploitation of North Sea Oil and, by no means least, a change in the way 
in which people viewed the attractiveness of the area as one in which to live 
and work.  The clearest picture of how dramatic the change has been comes 
from the growth of population and jobs in the last 40 years.  The population of 
the Highlands and Islands has grown by around 20%, while during the same 
period the number at work has gone up by nearly 50%.  
 
3. There are a number of very important lessons to be learned from the 
progress achieved.  These are vital if we are to maintain the momentum of 
that success. 
 
4. The importance of a strategic approach to development is clear – a number 
of regional weaknesses have been tackled, notably in the improvement of all 
forms of infrastructure.  Geographical targeting of effort has also been 
important, with HIE and the local authorities giving particular attention to the 
needs of the most remote and fragile communities.  Key to that approach has 
been the integration of effort across economic, skills, community and 
environmental activities, enabling the needs and opportunities of local 
economies to be addressed in the round.  Perhaps the most significant 
lesson, however, lies in the importance of applying development measures 
consistently over a long period of time – the many bodies and individuals 
involved have had a generally-shared view of how to turn round the area's 
fortunes. 
 
5. Notwithstanding this progress, the Highlands and Islands still face difficult 
economic and community development challenges.  Not all parts of the region 
have benefited from the positive trends referred to above.  Sparsity of 
population, physical remoteness, inhospitable terrain and many water 
crossings combine to produce a number of local economies characterised by 
narrow employment bases, seasonal unemployment and underemployment 
and low household incomes.  These challenges are particularly acute in two 
types of priority area recognised by HIE:  Fragile Areas and Areas of 
Employment Deficit (see Appendix I).  The former – largely remote island and 
mainland communities – include around 13% of the total population and 
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continue to suffer from population loss in combination with other aspects of 
fragility.  The latter are those facing, or potentially facing, a significant 
shortage of employment opportunities as a result of closure and/or structural 
change within their most important sectors. 
 
6. The nature of these challenges and identification of appropriate solutions 
require an understanding of what works in sparsely-populated areas and can 
yield improvements that are sustainable without continuous support.  Both the 
opportunities and the challenges provide the context for advancing 
sustainable economic growth in the Highlands and Islands.  That’s why the 
extensive range of interventions available to HIE, including those directly 
associated with our Strengthening Communities remit, are essential to the 
progress of the region.   
 
7. As an agency which has been working in the Highlands and Islands for 
nearly 45 years, HIE has always tried to learn lessons from rural development 
worldwide and to build its approach around a number of distinctive strengths: 
 

· a deep and shared knowledge of how the area functions economically 
· a breadth of remit which enables us to develop a wide range of 

solutions 
· a focus on action to pursue opportunities and tackle problems 
· a closeness to the people, businesses and communities we serve 
· a demonstrable record of having assisted the turnround of the area’s 

fortunes 
· a passion to see the area achieve its full potential as a competitive 

region. 
 
8. These sit at the heart of what makes HIE an internationally-respected 
regional development agency. 
 
Key questions 
 
Value of recent reforms 
 
Q1. What impact has the rationalisation of the enterprise network and the 
abolition of the LECs had on the quality or effectiveness of the services 
delivered? 
 
A1. Rationalisation alongside the adoption of the GES and the National 
Performance Framework has redefined HIE’s remit and has helped HIE 
prioritise effectively.  Our efforts and resources are deployed in a more 
strategic manner, focussed on addressing the challenges and opportunities 
the region faces under four areas: 

 
· Supporting growth businesses, so raising regional and local growth 

rates; 
· Developing our key sectors; 
· Strengthening communities, especially in the fragile parts of the area; 
· Creating the infrastructure and conditions to improve regional 

competitiveness. 
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Removal of the bureaucracy associated with servicing LEC Boards has 
freed up senior management time to focus on delivering projects and has 
helped make HIE a more unified organisation, better placed to weigh up 
the merits of competing projects in different parts of the region. 
 
Contact with the local business community, one of the real strengths of the 
LECs, has been revitalised through the establishment of Local Area 
Panels in all parts of the region.  These panels provide opportunities for 
senior HIE staff to meet with key local businesses and community 
organisations to share information and ideas, discuss local issues and 
identify potential future projects. 
 

Q2. Has the transfer of activities, such as the Business Gateway service, to 
local authorities improved the delivery of services to local businesses and 
what evidence is there of this? 
 
A2. Business Gateway is still in its infancy in the Highlands and Islands, 
having been established by HIE in 2008/09 and transferred to the local 
authorities the following year.  It operates differently here as it is delivered 
directly by local authority staff.  HIE has maintained a close working 
relationship with Business Gateway colleagues right across the region and 
contributes directly to its development, recognising the distinct challenges 
businesses face in this part of the country.  While formal structures are in 
place to ensure a regular flow of information between the two organisations, 
informal links are also strong, particularly in those areas where HIE and 
Business Gateway staff share premises and associated services. 

 
Q3. What has been the experience of businesses that are not account-
managed by Scottish Enterprise/Highlands and Islands Enterprise since the 
2007 reforms? Are such companies finding it difficult to attract the support 
they need from the enterprise agencies and what evidence is there of this? 
 
A3. HIE supports business and community growth in the Highlands and 
Islands in a number of ways.  In addition to working with account managed 
businesses we account manage social enterprises and whole communities 
(Community Account Management) – as well as providing direct assistance to 
non-account managed businesses and social enterprises, in our priority 
areas.  HIE also offers a range of one-to-many programmes which are open 
to all, such as renewable energy supply chain events, virtual conferences, 
and the MIT Entrepreneurs Growth Programme, and provides specific 
sectoral support through bodies such as Scotland Food and Drink and our 
Creative Industries Development Programme to name but two examples. 

 
The criteria HIE adopt for account management include evidence of a 
capacity and desire to grow, alongside a need for HIE’s support to realise that 
growth.  Businesses whose circumstances or ambitions change may 
therefore join or leave HIE’s list of account managed businesses.  There is a 
distinct area dimension to HIE’s approach – we work closely with businesses 
in every individual economy across the region, with businesses showing 
growth potential and those of local significance.  This means that in addition 
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to working with nationally significant businesses in the more populous parts of 
the region we also work with businesses whose ambitions are more modest 
(but still locally important) for example, in remote parts of the Outer Hebrides.  
Over the next two years we expect to build our portfolio of account managed 
businesses to around 500. 

 
In addition to account managing businesses within the region, HIE adopts this 
approach in its engagement with social enterprises and whole communities.  
Around 100 social enterprises with the capacity and desire to grow will be 
supported by HIE to deliver a whole range of outcomes for the communities 
within which they operate, and we are working towards establishing account 
management relationships with 42 communities in the most fragile parts of 
the region.  Working through an anchor community body we are using this 
route to help communities develop and implement ambitious plans to improve 
quality of life and prosperity levels.  Appendix II demonstrates graphically the 
extent to which HIE support is spread across the region.  Adopting this 
tailored approach to economic and community development ensures that 
public sector investment can reach, and benefit, even the most remote parts 
of the country. We also provide support on a one-to-many basis and facilitate 
and encourage networking and collaboration across the key sectors.   For 
example, working in partnership with VisitScotland and Scottish Enterprise, 
HIE has helped establish Tourism Intelligence Scotland.  This initiative 
provides businesses with market intelligence, helping identify opportunities for 
growth and investment priorities for businesses and the public sector. 

 
In all our support for businesses we seek to provide the best service and 
solutions, introducing partners where their intervention is more appropriate to 
the needs of the business. 
 
Q4. How joined up are the various agencies that are now charged with 
supporting economic recovery? Are there examples of successful partnership 
working between, for example, SE or HIE and local authorities? How has the 
establishment of the strategic forum assisted in this regard? 
 
A4. The Strategic Forum brings together all the government’s key agencies to 
discuss challenging issues and agree a common approach.  HIE is a 
committed partner and has been determined since the forum’s foundation to 
contribute to its success. It has a central role in prioritising efforts and is the 
main channel for strategic advice from government to NDPBs.  In responding 
to the impact of the recession the Strategic Forum led the development of 
Scotland’s Economic Recovery Plan, ensuring common understanding of the 
problems Scotland was facing and a shared view of the interventions 
necessary to support a return to growth. 

 
HIE and SE have a long history of close co-operation and joint working.  Key 
staff know each other well and regularly discuss shared challenges.  Strategic 
collaboration between the two agencies has led to the production of the 
National Renewables Infrastructure Plan and joint involvement in the 
development of new organisations and initiatives such as Scotland Food and 
Drink, and Tourism Intelligence Scotland.  We have also worked closely with 
SE (and Orkney Islands Council, the Scottish Government and the Carbon 
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Trust) on the development of the European Marine Energy Centre in Orkney, 
and collaboration with SE through our joint venture, Scottish Development 
International (SDI), to help attract major inward investments, such as 
renewable energy manufacturer Skykon to Argyll.  In addition to these major 
strategic engagements, existing programmes and tools – such as the Scottish 
Manufacturing Advisory Service (SMAS) – developed by partner agencies are 
actively promoted as business solutions in the Highlands and Islands.  
Currently, HIE, SE and the Scottish Government are working together on 
developing the Scottish Investment Bank and Scottish Loan Fund. 

 
Within the region, the Convention of the Highlands and Islands (CoHI) brings 
together all the key bodies involved in delivering public services and 
implementing government policy.  This forum helps develop regional 
consensus around important issues such as transport, renewable energy and 
broadband.  HIE’s breadth of remit and geographic coverage makes it well 
placed to offer regional leadership on addressing these challenges.  CoHI 
improves joint working and speeds up policy implementation at all levels – an 
invaluable opportunity to meet and discuss local and regional issues with 
senior politicians. 

 
HIE has also established and developed partnerships with other bodies to 
deliver new projects across the region.  For example, the recently launched 
HI Grads scheme marries up talented graduates with growing businesses and 
social enterprises and helps facilitate the transfer of knowledge from 
academia to the wider economy.  This HIE-led scheme is part funded by the 
Scottish Funding Council, Skills Development Scotland and the Technology 
Strategy Board, in addition to European Structural funds.  In addition, the 
development of Higher Education is of central importance to this region and 
therefore major investments such as Inverness Campus require highly 
effective close working relationships with key partners such as the 
prospective University of the Highlands and Islands, Inverness College, 
Scottish Funding Council, Scottish Agricultural College, and others. 

 
At the local level HIE contributes to the development of Single Outcome 
Agreements (SOAs) with each of the seven local authorities which operate 
across the region.  Our understanding of the GES and bold aspirations for 
every part of the region are reflected in the content of these documents, and a 
key part of our role involves ensuring that these aspirations are delivered.  In 
the Outer Hebrides we have worked closely with the local authority and the 
Scottish Government to maximise the impact of the Road Equivalent Tariff 
pilot programme, raising awareness and supporting businesses to capitalise 
on the growth opportunity presented by lower transport costs.  The challenges 
in South Kintyre have been addressed through joint working involving HIE, 
SE, the Scottish Government and Argyll and Bute Council resulting in the 
arrival of a major inward investor (Skykon) and significant enhancement of the 
local tourism offering through Kintyre Development Company’s upgrading of 
two hotels around Campbeltown. 

 
HIE has also worked with the Scottish Chambers of Commerce to develop a 
business mentoring programme, capitalising on skills within the local 
economy to help businesses grow. 
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Q5. What distinctive contribution has been made by HIE as a result of its 
social/strengthening communities remit? Should the same obligation be 
applied to SE? 
 
A5. HIE’s Strengthening Communities remit is an absolutely integral part of its 
approach to stimulating growth. In rural areas, it is virtually  impossible to 
make an economic intervention that does not impact on the social fabric and 
vice versa. HIE’s experience over decades clearly demonstrates that social 
interventions are often the most effective way of underpinning and stimulating 
economic growth.  It is necessary, therefore, to regard HIE’s remit as a single, 
fully integrated social-and-economic remit rather than as two separate, 
parallel social and economic remits. 

 
In rural and remote areas, where the public sector is stretched to provide 
equable levels of services and where the private sector is reluctant to operate 
because of marginality, it is often the community itself that is animated to 
provide the services that it values and which offer the quality of life that holds 
population in individual localities. The energy, tenacity and capability of 
communities involved in – and leading – their own development processes 
are powerful drivers of growth. HIE’s Strengthening Communities role enables 
the agency to be intimately involved in prompting, nurturing, and sustaining 
this growth.  The golden aspiration of growth is that it be both shared and 
sustainable.  This area of HIE’s activity is a key contributor to meeting that 
aspiration. 

 
This dual remit provides HIE with a route to the heart of the communities it 
serves (see Appendix II).  Having such a deep and sustained engagement 
acts as a conduit for new ideas, helping bring to the surface issues and 
challenges of particular importance to communities.  Developments such as 
the establishment of the Community Land Unit, Community Energy Scotland, 
Commun na Gaidhlig and the Screen Machine touring cinema have emerged 
as solutions to challenges articulated by Highlands and Islands communities. 

 
In addition to fostering growth through community land ownership, community 
energy projects, arts, culture and Gaelic language, HIE also supports social 
enterprises helping to support individuals furthest from the labour market.  
Many of HIE’s account managed social enterprises have a dual function, 
pursuing a social purpose and simultaneously providing access to the 
workplace for those who are disadvantaged. The HIE account managed 
Golspie Recycling Action Project (GREAN), for example, now provides an 
extensive kerbside recycling service for East Sutherland and employs 20 full-
time workers, many of whom have experienced barriers to employment. In the 
absence of a highly entrepreneurial social enterprise like GREAN, such 
opportunities would be rare for these individuals in an area like Sutherland.  
Through its account management of such potential high growth social 
enterprises, HIE is thus able to support also the Government’s solidarity 
theme. 

 
The work of social enterprises contributes towards the growth and 
development of key sectors.  For example, HI-Arts and Feisean nan Gaidheal 
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support and encourage participation in traditional arts and music which, in 
addition to developing culture, promoting confidence and building self esteem, 
provide opportunities for people to explore their creative talents and develop 
careers.  Community Energy Scotland – established by HIE – brings the 
benefits and opportunities offered by the growing renewables sector to some 
of the most remote parts of the country, allowing communities such as 
Westray to erect their own wind turbine, generating considerable income to 
be invested on the island year after year. 

 
HIE is also account managing whole communities, particularly in the area’s 
most vulnerable and fragile localities.  Forty-two are being supported to 
identify anchor organisations to work up community growth plans, which will 
provide coherent and locally-owned programmes of community-led activity, 
promoting community growth and resilience. 

 
This year we are introducing a social impact measurement (SIM) system to 
complement our economic measures.  SIM links directly to the National 
Outcomes, and will monitor growth in provision of social infrastructure and 
services, income-generating community assets, social enterprises, 
participation, energy produced from renewables, and reduction in waste. 

 
Q6. Have COSLA and SE been able to agree on what constitutes local, 
regional and national regeneration? Are local authorities maintaining levels of 
local regeneration activities? What benefits have accrued from the transfer of 
local regeneration activities to local authorities? What has been the impact on 
regional regeneration projects? Have any regeneration projects failed or been 
cancelled as a consequence of this transfer of responsibilities? 
 
A6. HIE has a long track record of working with local authorities on 
regeneration initiatives across the region.  Historic examples include major 
investments in Kinlochleven and Aviemore to diversify and strengthen their 
economic base, and also in communities such as Dunoon and Unst which 
have had to deal with the rundown or closure of a major military facility.  
Current regeneration activity – in partnership with local authorities and other 
bodies – continues in, for example, Caithness and North Sutherland, 
countering the decommissioning of Dounreay, and in Moray, where 
investment is targeted at diversifying the economy to reduce its heavy 
reliance on the MoD. 

 
Q7. The Cabinet Secretary envisaged that Regional Advisory Boards would 
provide a link between local, regional and national delivery. How is this 
working in practice and what links have been provided?  
 
A7. Regional Advisory Boards (RABs) were established across the five SE 
regions as part of the Enterprise Networks Review.  Within the Highlands and 
Islands, a component of the HIE Board’s strategic role fulfils the function 
undertaken by RABs.  Guidance from the Board is augmented by input from 
regular discussions with local authorities and other regional partners.  In 
addition, HIE has set up Local Area Panels for business and community 
engagement right across the area.  These panels meet twice per year and 
provide an opportunity for sharing information and gathering views on issues 
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of importance to both HIE and the region.  We have also established a region-
wide panel of social entrepreneurs and another of Gaelic-speaking 
businesses ensuring these important niche areas benefit from and contribute 
to policy development initiatives. 

 
Q8. What advantages has the establishment of Skills Development Scotland 
brought in terms of the delivery of the skills agenda and have there been any 
difficulties? 
 
A8. The establishment of SDS has brought a new focus to the challenge of 
skills development across Scotland.  HIE has established a close working 
relationship with SDS as the skills agenda remains of critical importance to 
the work of this organisation, the prosperity of the region, and realising the 
opportunities of the future.  Leadership and management development, and 
organisational development remain functions of HIE and are central to our 
engagement with account managed businesses and social enterprises.  In 
addition, some of our key programmes (such as our entrepreneurship work 
with the Massachusetts Institute of Technology or the high level leadership 
programme in conjunction with the Institute of Directors in Scotland) and our 
support for the STEM initiative are designed to encourage the development of 
skills in areas where we need to develop our long-term comparative 
advantage.  At a sectoral level, our work with the contact centre industry in 
the Highlands and Islands is a good example of supporting the sector through 
skills development by assisting in management and team leadership skills, 
identified by the sector as a key need. 

 
The co-location of HIE and SDS staff in various offices around the region help 
to ensure co-operation and sharing of information and intelligence happen 
informally on a daily basis. 

 
Q9. How will services be protected in light of any planned further restructuring 
exercise within Scottish Enterprise and/or Highlands and Islands Enterprise? 
 
A9. Working with reduced budgets requires continuous prioritisation based on 
a clear understanding of the GES coupled with detailed knowledge of local 
economic development challenges right across the region.  HIE will continue 
to monitor economic conditions and consider the opportunity cost associated 
with the investment projects presented to us.  Ensuring best use of 
discretionary resources involves making tough choices and requires 
continued prioritisation.  HIE has worked hard at lowering its running costs 
(through measures including reducing its staffing complement by 120 over the 
past three years) in order to maximise investment budgets, and also seeks to 
augment the grant-in-aid received from the Scottish Government with other 
sources of funding.  In recent years we have delivered two grant programmes 
for the National Lottery (Scottish Land Fund and Growing Community Assets 
fund), are a strategic delivery body for European structural funds, and have 
bid successfully to attract new funds to the region from bodies such as the 
Carbon Trust and Technology Strategy Board. 
 
The considerable economic opportunities under development across the 
Highlands and Islands will be used as a catalyst to attract new sources of 
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funding (public and private) to the region.  Ideas will bring in the investment 
needed to continue the turnround in fortunes this region has experienced over 
the past generation. 

 
More fundamental, first principles analysis 
 
Q10. Could the Scottish Government’s economic aims be achieved in a 
different way? Are there more successful or efficient models of delivery in 
other parts of the world? 
 
A10. HIE and its predecessor the HIDB has 45 years of experience in 
delivering economic and community development in the Highlands and 
Islands.  Over that time the region’s population has grown in each census 
period, the economic base has been greatly diversified, the number of people 
in work has risen by around 50% and prosperity levels are now much closer 
to the national average.  Sustained investment through the use of broad, 
discretionary powers (by HIE and HIDB) has contributed greatly to these 
successes and the increasing return that the Highlands and Islands makes to 
Scotland as a whole.  Strategic leadership, provision of new infrastructure and 
bold investments in businesses and communities has, over time, turned round 
the fortunes of the region.  The arrival of oil fabrication yards, upgrading of the 
A9, development of fish farming sector, provision of ISDN (and broadband 
infrastructure), community ownership of land and other assets, growth in 
tourism and food and drink manufacturing and improvements in air and ferry 
services to and within the region all benefited greatly from financial and 
strategic input provided by HIE / HIDB and have each played their part in 
driving forward economic and community development across the region. 

 
But the job is not done.  This approach is equally relevant to the challenges 
and opportunities of the future.  These include ensuring the region is 
equipped for an increasingly digital future with connectivity on a par with the 
rest of the country, an aspiration that needs distinctive solutions given the 
geography and lack of attractiveness to commercial providers.  The growth of 
Higher Education and addressing the challenges of youth demographics, 
increased international connectedness, the opportunities presented by 
renewable energy, and the ongoing challenges of fragility in parts of the 
region, require bold regional leadership.  HIE will seek to continue to improve, 
adapt to the changing challenges and opportunities, and to be a highly 
effective and efficient organisation. 

 
HIE’s historic success stands up to scrutiny alongside the best rural agencies 
in the world.  Indeed HIE regularly acts as host to representatives from other 
rural areas seeking to learn from our experiences and understand what has 
made our approach a successful one.  In recent years we have contributed to 
conferences in, and hosted delegations from, amongst others, Japan, USA, 
Canada and Finland.  HIE has played a leading role in the development of 
EURADA (the European Association of Development Agencies) and was a 
founding member of EUROMONTANA (the association of European Mountain 
Areas).   
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The OECD1

· Sparsity of population – the Highlands and Islands covers over half the 
Scottish landmass but accounts for under 10% of the population.  
Population density is 10 people per square kilometre in the Highlands 
and Islands, the equivalent figure for the rest of Scotland is 130 

 review of rural policy in Scotland recognised that Scotland’s rural 
development strategy should account for the distinct character of the 
Highlands and Islands, and that the special measures taken (notably the 
creation of the HIDB, later HIE) had paid off.  However, it also emphasised 
that initiatives such as UHI should be pursued with more vigour, recognising 
that while considerable progress has been made, there is still some way to go 
before the task is complete. 

 
Q11. Could services be delivered as effectively, with greater efficiency, by a 
single agency or some other structure with increased shared services etc? 
Conversely, are a single economic strategy and the SE account management 
model suitable for both Scotland and the Highlands and Islands 
 
A11. HIE is a strong advocate and practitioner of shared services and is keen 
to pursue opportunities wherever they exist – both within the region and more 
broadly across Scotland.  Specific initiatives taken forward by HIE include the 
establishment of a data centre in Lionacleit (now incorporating staff from HIE 
and SDS) to process payments for both organisations and the move to a 
shared office with Shetland Islands Council Economic Development 
Department in Lerwick. 

 
The key considerations around the case for a single agency relate to 
effectiveness and impact.  To deliver the GES aim of sustainable economic 
growth across the country, it is essential that development activity is founded 
on how the economic geography of Scotland functions.  In the Highlands and 
Islands, conditions are distinctly different from the rest of Scotland for the 
following main reasons: 
 

· Physical remoteness – distance to market and long supply chains are 
additional challenges faced by businesses based in this region, 
constraining growth opportunities and reducing competitiveness 

· Inhospitable terrain – the cost of economic development is much 
higher in remote areas where additional challenges and lack of existing 
infrastructure must be overcome 

· Island communities – this region includes almost 100 inhabited islands 
which presents distinct economic development challenges not present 
in the rest of the country. 

 
What this means in practice is that there is no single regional economy, 
but eight to ten local economies, each relatively self-contained and with 
only weak linkages to its neighbours.  The approach which HIDB/HIE has 
consistently pursued has been to develop the strength of these individual 
local economies while harnessing regional drivers, such as digital 
connectivity, transport and higher education, that assist overall progress.  

                                            
1OECD RURAL POLICY REVIEWS, Scotland, Assessment and Recommendations p.13-14 
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Thus our interventions in Caithness and North Sutherland to combat the 
long-term reduction in employment at Dounreay are different from those in 
the Outer Hebrides where economic and community fragility persists in a 
form which historically characterised most of the Highlands and Islands. 
 
Economic and community development as undertaken by HIE therefore 
requires a different approach to that which a single national agency might 
employ.  Both SE and HIE are appropriate to the contrasting scales and 
geographies involved and the different sets of challenges.  
 
All of this sits very clearly within the context of a single national strategy 
for economic growth.  GES lays out a high-level set of aspirations, notably 
combining both medium-term and long-term targets for Scotland.  The 
contribution which HIE’s activities make to the Scottish Government’s 7 
Purpose Targets and 15 National Outcomes is portrayed graphically at 
Appendix III.  The HIE model for delivering the contribution to national 
growth fits with the nature and scale of the opportunities for growth which 
the Highlands and Islands offer. 
 

Q12. What should be the role for a publicly-funded enterprise network, what 
activities should it be expected to deliver and what resources are required? 
Alternatively, what alternative exists to the current model in Scotland and 
what benefits would this have? 
 
A12. The rationale for public sector intervention in economic development is 
primarily to address market failure and to address inequalities (equity 
reasons).  Both these criteria are used to explain the need for a development 
agency to support economic and community growth in the Highlands and 
Islands of Scotland.  The way in which HIE deploys its resources is set out in 
Q1. 

 
In addressing market failure, a particularly important role for HIE has been the 
provision of new infrastructure, creating the conditions for businesses and 
communities to grow and develop.  Investments in Broadband, business 
parks, industrial units, academic campuses and marine energy test centres 
have helped attract new businesses, grow existing ones and sustain 
communities right across the Highlands and Islands. 

 
To address the equity challenge within the region, HIE has offered higher 
rates of intervention when supporting projects in the most challenging areas.  
In addition, our involvement in projects to support those furthest from the 
labour market (often led by social enterprises) has helped provided a route to 
prosperity in the future for those who are economically or socially excluded as 
well as those on the geographic fringes of the country.  One of our aims in 
developing the Scottish Loan Fund with SE and the Scottish Government is to 
prove to private sector providers that this kind of approach presents them with 
a market opportunity. 

 
Q13. Do the enterprise agencies’ methodologies for calculating the return on 
investment bear scrutiny? Which activities have been identified as delivering 
most return on investment? 
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A13. Calculating comparable returns on investment is a very complex 
process.  The market failure / equity challenges being addressed vary 
considerably from sector to sector and region to region.  In addition, the types 
of intervention made by HIE range from long term strategic, transformational 
projects (such as the establishment of EMEC or Inverness Campus) to short-
term business development projects where return on investment is likely to 
flow in 3-5 years rather than 10-20 years. 

 
HIE has aligned its measurement framework to the National Performance 
Framework.  In working with account managed businesses we calculate their 
current economic impact, assess how they are likely to progress without 
support from HIE and from there work out what difference HIE could make to 
their turnover, profitability and employment rates over the coming three years.   
This anticipated impact is augmented by capturing actual data from company 
accounts as they become available over the course of the following three 
years. 

 
Independent research has been commissioned to quantify the anticipated 
additional economic impact each of the transformational investments 
supported by HIE will generate in 2017 (ten years after the publication of 
GES).  Working with social enterprises we calculate the increase in turnover 
attributable to HIE support.  We are also now piloting an approach which will 
capture the social impact generated by the projects we support. 

 
The long-term strategic goal being pursued by HIE is to grow the economy 
through increasing the population (particularly the working population), 
increasing participation rates within the workforce and increasing productivity 
rates within the economy.  On the first two, the Highlands and Islands has 
made outstanding progress over the past 40 years.  The productivity 
challenge is one that requires further effort through both improving the 
competitiveness of existing businesses and broadening the economic base 
through the attraction of new, higher value-added sectors of employment. 

 
The outcomes achieved by HIE can be seen in the context of the GES 
strategic targets and national outcomes as set out in the National 
Performance Framework.  HIE’s operating plan sets out the way in which our 
interventions contribute (in either a major or support role) to the 
implementation of 12 out of 15 national outcomes. HIE believes that the 
positive demographic and economic trends since the 1960s are the true 
measure of the effectiveness of development activities sustained consistently 
over time. 
 
Highlands and Islands Enterprise 
September 2010 
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